
Listen very carefully — I shall 
say this only once
Believe me, it sounds better with a French 
accent!

And last night it was the turn of Japanese 
Finance Minister, Shunichi Suzuki, to 
provide the warning, stating “sharp FX 
fluctuations are not desirable. FX intervention 
is among options. (While) some speculative 
moves are behind the recent FX moves, the 
recent moves are clearly sharp and one-
sided.” And immediately after that, the 
BoJ reportedly conducted a ‘rate check’ 
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in apparent preparation for currency 
intervention. This is without doubt a 
warning to markets that Japanese officials 
are close to drawing a hard line in the 
sand, which saw USD/JPY sell-off from the 
145.00 level to 143.00

In the UK, the August inflation release 
produced similar take-outs to the US print 
after headline CPI undershot expectations 
to hit 9.9% versus the 10.2% forecast, but 
the core reading ticked higher to 6.3% from 
last month’s 6.2%, which won’t provide any 
comfort to the BoE and ensure it remains 
on its tightening path as soaring price 
pressures continue to impact households.

On a positive note, US producer prices 
fell -0.1% in August, following July’s -0.4%, 
although the core measure increased to 
0.4% from 0.3%. Year-on-year, prices rose 
8.7%, which was the lowest level in a year, 
while the core measure increased 7.3%. 
The Euro-zone’s July industrial production 
also fell, by -2.3%, reversing gains made in 
May and June.

In New Zealand, one of the local banks 
announced, “We expect to see a sharp fall in 
tradables (imported) inflation next year. But 
non-tradables (domestic) inflation will prove 
to be more difficult to contain.” We also had 
another bank suggest, “The next few months 
remain a minefield for risk sentiment, with 
global central bank tightening, recession risks, 
and geopolitical tensions as backdrops. But 
by year end, if sentiment stabilises, there is 
the potential for the NZD to rebound towards 

mid-0.60s. (Against this) Aussie rallies should 
be capped against the USD until there is 
compelling evidence of core inflation rolling 
over. The AUD seems likely to retest the July 
lows sub-0.67 (although there is) scope for a 
Q4 rebound to 0.71”.

Blackrock has produced an interesting 
report questioning the focus of central 
bankers stating, “By focusing solely on 
the theoretical de-anchoring of inflation 
expectations, and ignoring the very real  
growth costs, both the Fed and the ECB are 
swerving a crucial debate that needs to be 
had … where should policymakers land on 
the inflation/growth trade-off, and what is the 
appropriate speed at which inflation should 
come back down to the 2.0% target?” To 
answer this question, Blackrock estimates 
it would take a deep recession in the US,  
and 3 million job losses, to bring inflation 
back to 2.0%, and it would be even worse 
in Europe!

After that pessimistic note, equity markets 
sent most of the overnight session gyrating 
between modest gains and losses, with 
European markets closing slightly lower 
while US bourses should close with modest 
gains. 

Commodity markets had a positive session 
driven by energy products, as gas prices 
surged almost 10.0%, while bond markets 
were steady with the US Treasury bond flat 
at 3.42%. The US-dollar was also steady, 
with the NZD and AUD range bound in 
their new, lower, ranges. 
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